London Borough of Islington Health and Care Scrutiny Committee - Thursday, 12 July 2018

Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Care Scrutiny Committee held at on Thursday, 12 July 2018 at 7.30 pm.

Present: Councillors: Gantly (Chair), Turan (Vice-Chair), Chowdhury,

Clarke and Hyde

Also Present: Councillors Burgess, O'Halloran and Heather

Councillor Osh Gantly in the Chair

113 INTRODUCTIONS (ITEM NO. 1)

The Chair introduced Members to the meeting

114 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (ITEM NO. 2)

Councillors Anjna Khuruna and Martin Klute and Jana Witt - Healthwatch

115 DECLARATION OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS (ITEM NO. 3)

None

116 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (ITEM NO. 4)

None

117 ORDER OF BUSINESS (ITEM NO. 5)

The Chair stated that the order of business would be as per the agenda, except that the item on Scrutiny Review – 12 month progress report would be taken as the penultimate item on the agenda

118 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (ITEM NO. 6) RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 14 June 2018 be confirmed and the Chair be authorised to sign them

119 CHAIR'S REPORT (ITEM NO. 7)

The Chair informed the Committee that a meeting to discuss the proposals around cthe St.Pancras redevelopment would be held, in conjunction with the L.B.Camden Health and Scrutiny Committee, on 9 October 2018 at LB.Camden, and all Members were welcome to attend. Once the details had been confirmed these would be notified to Members

The Chair also stated that if Members wished to undertake any Health Training this was available in September and details would be sent to Members. This is in addition to the general training on Scrutiny that would be taking place on 19 July.

The Chair also reported that he had attended a meeting of the JOHSC and there had been discussions on the Estates Strategy for North Central London, and that these discussions were still ongoing.

The Chair also stated that it was intended to defer the second scrutiny review to be undertaken by the Committee until later in the year ,due to the number of items on

forthcoming agendas, and consideration to such topic would be given later in the year and Members –

RESOLVED:

Accordingly

120 PUBLIC QUESTIONS (ITEM NO. 8)

The Chair outlined the procedure for Public questions and filming and recording of meetings

121 <u>HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD UPDATE (ITEM NO. 9)</u>

None

122 <u>SCRUTINY REVIEW - 12 MONTH UPDATE - HEALTH IMPLICATIONS OF DAMP PROPERTIES (ITEM NO. 11)</u>

Damian Dempsey, Housing and Adult Social Services, was present for discussion of this item.

During consideration of the report the following main points were made –

- Reference was made to the capital works programme and the work that was being undertaken at the Andover and Girdlestone Estates, which were the two hotspot estates identified by the review
- A Member referred to dampness problems in Housing Association properties, and it was stated that whilst the Housing Association were the freeholders, tenants could contact the Council, to see whether enforcement action could be taken in the event of problems
- It was stated that surveyors, as a result of the review, had to assess the
 reasons for dampness, and not just assume it was a 'lifestyle' issue, as had
 been the case in the past
- In relation to recommendation 4 relating to the pro forma, it was stated that this was currently under consideration to incorporate the best parts of the proforma

RESOLVED;

That the report be noted

The Chair thanked Damian Dempsey for attending

123 WHITTINGTON TRUST - PERFORMANCE UPDATE (ITEM NO. 10)

Siobhan Harrington, Chief Executive, Whittington NHS Trust and Michelle Thompson, Director of Nursing, was present for discussion of this item.

During consideration of the report the following main points were made –

- The Trust had 101,814 visits to A&E in 2017/18
- There were 2.269 elective admissions and the maternity staff delivered 3,761 babies
- There were also 797,634 contacts with patients in the community
- The Trust had an annual turnover of £323 million and employs 4,200 staff and work with 150 volunteers who support the Trust
- In June 2017, the Trust received the CHKS Hospital award for the best performing Trust quality of care across the UK
- The Trust were winners of the 2018 HSJ Value awards for the Community health service redesign, for the implementation of the eCommunity paperless system. Also winners in the HPMA award for HR innovation

- The Trust had the second highest take up rate for flu vaccine by staff across London
- The proportion of staff taking part in the annual staff survey rose to 42%
- A patient self-management partner partnership has been formed with Tottenham Hotspur
- Staff and supporters raised over £21,000 in the London Marathon for the Whittington charity
- In 2017/18 the Whittington NHS Trust set itself 26 quality priorities covering 13 domains. The domains covered Patient safety, patient experience and Clinical effectiveness. Priorities were identified after consultation with staff, stakeholders and managers
- The Trust successfully met 16 out of the quality priorities and moved forward significantly with the remainder (some are refreshed in the 2018/19 priorities)
- Statements of assurance had been received from the Independent Auditors Limited Assurance on the Quality Account
- Priorities for improvement in 2018/19 have been developed, following consultation with staff and stakeholders, and are based on both national and local priority areas. Each target has been specifically developed by clinicians and managers, following stakeholder engagement and will be approved by senior managers. Work will be taking place to align the target/benchmark with operational plan objectives. These priorities are as follows Patient Safety Domains Falls, pressure ulcers, AKI, Care of Older People, Mental Health and Learning Disabilities, Podiatry Patient Experience Domains Patient Information, Quality of Food, Transport, Outpatient cancellations, District Nursing continuity of care Clinical Effectiveness Domains Patient Flow, Clinical Research, Education and Learning
- Reference was made to the fact that there had been a 40% increase in attendances at A&E and the Trust had one of the lowest mortality rates in England
- Whilst the Trust did not meet the 95% A&E 4 hour target, it did reach 89.4%, which was an increase of 3% over the previous year
- Work has taken place to improve waiting times for community services
- The Trust has substantially improved its financial position, and it is hoped to clear the underlying deficit within the next 18 months
- It was noted that there were 200 referrals to the District Nursing service per day
- In response to a question on the number of deaths, it was stated that work is taking place to look at avoidable deaths. There are mortality review boards in place that look at all unexpected deaths. There is also a less rigorous review of planned deaths
- With regard to staff engagement, it was stated that there needed to be a focus on recruitment and retention and that the culture of the organisation was important in this. The leadership team had made efforts to become more visible and engage with front line staff and it was recognised that the organisation needed to continue to improve
- In terms of recruitment and retention, the Trust were focusing on recruiting newly qualified nurses and there has been an improvement in this
- Reference was made to the increase in asthma and whether this is being linked to air pollution. The Trust stated that it would forward details to the Committee
- A Member referred to transport bookings, and enquired how many missed appointments there were as a result of transport bookings not being kept. The Trust stated that they would provide details of this to the Committee

- In response to a question on community nursing, it was stated that whilst it is recognised that agency staff will always be required, there is a need to ensure that the right staff get to the right patients. In addition, it was felt that there could be more utilisation of the local workforce in terms of recruitment and the Trust were looking to build on volunteering. Digital technology is also being employed and staff can go from home to work, using iPads for the information needed
- In terms of readmissions this is looked at on a monthly basis by a clinical team, and there are quarterly performance reviews to pick up issues that need to be addressed
- It was stated that there is a full complement of nursing staff in A&E
- In response to a question it was stated that with regard to Learning Disabled, the Trust recognised the need for community engagement, and there is a focus group for parents/carers, and that there is a need to ensure that their views are recognised and taken on board
- Members congratulated the Trust on the quality account and that Simmons
 House ligature risk assessment has been reviewed and updated to ensure that
 all ward areas are included. However, it was noted that Simmons House is not
 a secure unit and therefore the risk of ligature will always be possible
- Reference was made to the memory clinic and that the Trust were looking at how staff could become more 'dementia friendly', and all staff needed to be aware of how to recognise cognitive impairment
- Members welcomed the re-opening of the LUTS clinic, and noted that this will be a phased re-opening and the Trust would shortly be interviewing for a consultant
- In response to a question as to whether NHS Trusts were centrally directed to value NHS estate property that was to be sold at historic valuations. The Trust stated that they were not aware of this but would inform Members thereon

RESOLVED:

That the report be noted and the Trust be requested to provide the following information to the Committee –

- (a) The number of missed appointments due to transport bookings not being kept
- (b) Whether the increase in asthma numbers is thought to be linked to air pollution
- (c) Whether there is a central Government directive on valuations for NHS Estate property
- (d) Details on the memory clinic

The Chair thanked Siobhan Harrington and Michelle Thompson for attending

124 QUARTER 4 PERFORMANCE UPDATE (ITEM NO. 13)

Councillor Janet Burgess, Executive Member Health and Social Care, Julie Billett, Director of Public Health and Katherine Willmetto, Housing and Adult Social Services, were present at the meeting for discussion of this item.

During consideration of the report the following main points were made –

• In response to a question Councillor Burgess stated that she would provide figures for the numbers of people discharged into a care home where benefits

were paid, whilst benefit was still being paid on their home address. Councillor Burgess stated that she felt the numbers were low

 Discussion took place as regard the number of MMR vaccinations and that there is still a reluctance from parents to get children vaccinated and this is regrettable. However, whilst nationally there had been an increase in cases of measles, this has not been reflected in Islington

RESOLVED:

That Councillor Burgess be requested to provide the information referred to above

The Chair thanked Councillor Burgess, Julie Billett and Katherine Willmetto for attending

125 SCRUTINY REVIEW - APPROVAL OF SID/WITNESS EVIDENCE (ITEM NO. 12)

Tony Hoolaghan, Rebecca Kingsnorth and Imogen Bloor, Islington CCG, and Ian Sandford Public Health were present for discussion of this item and made a presentation to the Committee thereon. A draft Scrutiny Initiation Document (SID) was also laid round.

During consideration of the presentation and SID the following main points were made

- There are 33 GP practices in Islington, serving a registered population of 252,273 at June 18
- The practices range in size from a registered list of over 1700 patients to a list of over 18000 patients
- There are 4 practices with single handed GP's, to 6 practices with over 4 GP partners
- All practices are inspected by the CQC over the past 38 months, and 30 are rated as good, 2 are rated as requires improvement and 1 is rated as inadequate
- The known challenges for primary care are growing demand for services, due to more complex health needs, population growth and people living longer
- There is also a struggling workforce, and 25% of the NCL GP workforce is over 55, and likely to retire in the next 10 years. For Islington this is 19%, or 36 GP's. Fewer GP's are looking for partnerships and there are recruitment and retention challenges
- There is an evolving care sector, and renewed importance on the role of general practice in providing care that is accessible, and all integrated across all parts of a complex health and care system. Patient expectations are challenging in line with social and technological advances
- There are ageing premises, and general practice is provided from a range of different types of premises. This ranges from purpose built to converted premises, and with a range of ownership models
- Action is being taken as follows Targeted investment into general practice, focus on existing and new workforce, target estates to support need, investment into quality improvement teams, prioritising digital opportunities, support practices to respond flexibly to demand, enabling the Care and Health Integrated Model (CHIN), enable collaborative working across local healthcare systems, and social prescribing
- In terms of investment the CCG investment into primary care includes a
 nationally set funding for core primary medical services, including provision of
 service, quality and outcome framework payments, and premises. CCG
 funding of Locally Commissioned services, short term funding the GP
 forward view mandated that £3 per head of population be allocated from CCG

funds over 2017/18 and 2018/19. This is being used to support practices to look at internal process for demand management, GP forward view funding for specific initiatives, such as developing online consultation, and GP forward funding for extended primary care, topped up with CCG funds in Islington

- In Islington additional funding over and above the nationally sent contract costs of core primary medical services is received, and this provides the ability to invest in primary care and there is an investment plan to support these initiatives
- In terms of workforce NCL faces significant challenges for the future workforce, and a recent survey has indicated that 45% of responding practices are due to lose one or more GP's to retirement in the next 3 years. This along with an ever growing diverse populations demonstrates the need to develop and grow the GP workforce significantly over the next few years. A recent survey of GP's trainees demonstrated that there is a need to consider different employment models, and portfolio careers. The majority of GP trainees want a portfolio career, and involved in education and training and want a salaried role
- There is a need to look at recruitment and retention, work/life balance is
 increasingly important, young GP's are looking for variety and flexibility and
 young nurses for career development. New roles working in GP teams such as
 advanced care practitioners, clinical pharmacists based in practices, physician
 associates, nursing associates and new ways of working, from a focus on a
 Doctor to provision of care as a team
- Starting in 2016/17 the CCG has supported practices to explore new ways of working via 'Team around the Practice Pilots – this has included an MSK specialist in GP surgeries, super admin clinical coder, telephone triage, health coach and navigator, well- being site, and reception navigation – these have achieved positive results
- Responding to local pressures and taking advantage of nationally available workforce schemes, the CCG is implementing the following posts in 2018/19 practice based pharmacists, primary care clinical fellows and primary care mental health nurses
- Quality improvement support teams (QIST), provide hands on practical help to develop consistent standards and service to all patients, introducing and delivering with practices agreed new ways of working, innovation and more rigorous and systematic approaches to patient care. The local QIST has been operational since August 2917, and is made up of local GP's, nurses pharmacists, practice managers and an analyst. Key achievements so far have been data sharing introduced across all practices and the GP Federation, increasing the number of people vaccinated against flu before the end of October 2017, and the total number vaccinated during the last winter. In addition, the proportion of people with Atrial Fibrillation, has increased, which is a risk factor for stroke, who are on medication to prevent a stroke from 70% to 78%. In relation to diabetic patients, a review has been carried out as to how each practice manages their diabetic patients and suggesting process improvements using local evidence. Quality improvement methodology is used for project design and evaluation
- There is also a need to develop digital technology to support new ways of working in primary care currently in place there are EMIS web, a primary clinical system across Islington, which is cloud based, allowing record access from any location, Doc Man, a document management system that allows the electronic transfer of documents between provider organisations, as well as onward filing into clinical records. There is also iPLATO which is a text messaging service around appointments, which reduce DNA's and also health campaigns run by practices. In development there are on line consultations, which is a web portal giving patients an additional path to access their GP

practices, which allows triaging of patients, signposting and a symptom checker. The North Central London Health Information Exchange, is a portal providing clinical staff an integrated view of records from across all provider organisations

- In terms of responding to demand improving access is a continual focus and the CCG is investing a multi-year Improving access service that has produced and implemented guidelines that mean recording of appointment data in practices is standardised and accurate. Starting in 2018/19 practices will be incentivised to increase the number of appointments offered during core hours (8.00am to 6.30pm)
- Islington CCG has also commissioned an extended access service iHUB, which allows urgent and routine general practice appointments in the evening, and at weekends, at one of 3 I HUB locations, enables access to NHS general practice from 8am-8pm 7 days a week, and ensures Islington patients can book via their normal GP surgery or by calling their own practice, when it is closed and the iHUB is open. The CCG are currently engaging with patients and the public, about the focus of investment in additional same day GP appointments
- In terms of responding to demand as part of the GP Forward review, NHS
 England has produced a suite of 10 high impact actions to release time for
 care, and the CCG is funding practices to implement these and encourage
 them to think collaboratively when doing this
- There is collaborative working at different levels to build resilience in Islington practices have a history of working together in networks to review, with a multi-professional team, the care of patients identified as having a particularly high level of need. This is being expanded to other areas for example sharing a practice based pharmacist across a network of practices
- Practices are also collaborating on a larger scale with partners across the system, in CHINS, focused on developing place based models of care
- Practices across Islington have formed a GP Federation, and this currently
 provided the iHub service, a community gynaecology service, a community
 ENT service, and is leading the development of primary care networks,
 primary care participation in CHINS, and many primary care resilience
 initiatives
- In terms of GP networks through a process of engagement, Islington practices have agreed to group together in 8 GP networks, covering populations of 30-35000 people, as the best model to deliver better, more consistent primary care. Practices remain independent entities, but will develop stronger relationships with the other practices in their network. These GP networks will form the building blocks for 3 care and health integrated networks, around which acute, community, social care and the voluntary sector can align their services
- There is a need to further develop Care and Integrated Networks
- North Islington has a population of 87025 residents (2016 estimate). and 94332, registered with 14 practices. In line with the rest of Islington, there is a higher number of young adults from 20-44, but also some who are frail and in poor health. The ethnic profile is generally very similar to the borough as a whole, although Finsbury Park has greater diversity. The locality has a significant number of residents not in work, and life expectancy is below the Islington average, particularly Holloway
- Central Islington has a population of 87025 residents and 93247 registered with 12 practices. There are a high numbers of younger adults between 20-44, and lower numbers of children than the London average. Educational attainment is relatively high and unemployment is low, with an affluent working population

- South Islington has a population of 60991, and 63942 residents registered with 7 practices. The key age group for the locality is 20-29 year olds, and there are distinct demographic differences with greater health needs in Bunhill and Caledonian. As with other wards, the demography is changing, due to housing developments, high housing costs and regeneration
- There is a need to develop social prescribing, which is a process of linking
 people with a range of non-medical community based services, which can
 support wellbeing and develop skills, knowledge and confidence to self manage. Evidence suggests that social prescribing builds capacity into the
 health and social care system, offering an alternative to traditional health care
 interventions. Patients who are more activated are better able to self-manage,
 and use traditional services more frequently
- Islington Navigation service is open to all adults with an identified need and over 1000 people are supported each year. In place for 5 years the service offers signposting and more detailed one to one case management support for anyone referred. Onward referrals have been made to over 130 organisations, such as Alzheimers, Gardening clubs etc. and navigators are core members of integrated networks supporting more complex/high risk patients. There have been more than 350 referrals from GP practices in 2017/18. Data reports more than 80% are likely or highly likely to see a reduction in the use of primary and secondary services due to interventions. The service was re-procured in July 2018 for a 5 year contract
- In terms of contractual consideration, the CCG aim to work proactively with practices facing challenge at an early stage, by offering informal support, peer support from Governing Body clinicians, routes to additional funding for practices experiencing difficulty, and the Local Medical Committee and GP Federation can also offer support
- Practices can also apply to reduce their catchment area, or temporarily close their patient list. This application is not viewed in isolation, and NHS England assurance can be sought regarding continuity for patients and families, consider the likelihood of additional pressure for nearby practices, seek assurance that there is local capacity and choice for patients, and consider benchmarks that indicate how a practices is managing demand
- Practices may consider that merging with another practice will strengthen their resilience, even if not co-located on a single site, as it allows both practices to strengthen back office functions. Information and support can be provided, through NHS England resilience programme, to practices interested in this option
- The Islington GP Estates Strategy shows that in June 2018 there were 33 practices across 31 sites. 3 sites host 2 practices each, and one practice has 2 sites. Practice size ranges from 1733 to 18603 patients
- The highest ward population increase has been 3000 residents, equivalent to 1.6 full time GP's and there are 35 identified sites for new homes over 50 units. This is over an estimated 6500 new homes, and 13000 new residents. The largest redevelopment is 750 homes, which is over 1500 residents and equivalent to 0.8 GP fte
- Some practices have extended opening hours and there are three practices that host iHUBS, which offer evening and Saturday/Sunday GP appointments to all patients registered with an Islington GP. Six practices offer some opening on Saturdays for their own patients
- In terms of ownership of premises three sites are owned by Community Health Partnerships, which own and manage NHS PFI sites, four practices are owned and managed by Whittington Health, one site is owned by the NHS Property Company and the remaining sites are owned/leased commercially by a range of landlords, and include purpose built premises, as well as converted premises

- In terms of impact of new developments, Public Health and Planning colleagues analyse practice registrations to understand the impact of new housing developments, which is shared with NHS colleagues
- There is an area based analysis of GP registrations. This informs responses to consultation such as with the Roman Way practice proposals, and it was noted that there is a large concentration of social housing around the Roman Way medical centre. Ill health is more prevalent in areas with a large proportion of social housing and an analysis has shown that 22% of residents living in areas with high social housing, has a long term condition, compared to 9% in areas with no social housing
- The CCG has identified a number of opportunities to modernise and increase primary care provision, which includes physical expansion of the premises, where feasible, relocation of existing practices to larger sites, and remodelling of existing premises to maximise clinical use
- In response to a question it was stated that it was anticipated that there would be an additional 600 properties on the Holloway Prison site. However, there is a purpose built GP facility opposite the Prison site, that some years ago had been designed to expand
- 19% of GP's in Islington were over 55, and there is a need to assess how these are distributed amongst GP practices across the borough and that figures could be provided on this
- Reference was made to the fact that the model of GP practices is continually
 evolving and that there is a need to assess whether the partnership model is
 still fit for purpose
- Members were of the view that social prescribing and its effectiveness and increased use should be added to the SID
- In addition Members were of the view that there was a shortage of GP surgeries in Caledonian and Bunhill wards and that this needed to be looked at
- Reference was made to accessing GP's on line and that this tended to be
 used by younger patients. It was noted that there were opportunities to make
 more use of digital technology, however there is a need to take account of
 people who cannot access on line services, such as many elderly residents.
 However, increased use of digital technology should also be added to the SID
- Members expressed the view that Islington is a vibrant, diverse community and that it is a great place to live and work, and this would hopefully encourage young GP's to work in the borough and replace those GP's intending to retire
- The Chair also referred to the fact that some GP surgeries were also owned by the GP and that when they retired they sold the premises, resulting not only in the loss of a GP but the site for a surgery. Reference was made to the fact that the CCG did have an estates strategy, however it took lengthy negotiations with developers to develop new sites, and it needed to be assessed where there is increasing demographic demand and where GP's are likely to be lost
- It was noted that the CCG were seeking to ascertain the intentions of GP's, however there is not an obligation on them to inform the CCG of their intentions

RESOLVED:

That the SID be amended as follows -

Delete existing objectives of the review and replace with -

 To examine service developments and options for increasing the number of people, including children, that can benefit from this model

- Interfaces with other services
- To examine the key enablers of primary care –
 Digital and technological advances
 Planned developments in the primary care estate
 Approaches to both attracting new workforce into Islington and supporting existing workforce
- To assess contractual approaches to securing the required capacity in general practice

Types of evidence – the addition of the following -

- Information on digital and technological advances that may be relevant for primary care
- Information on workforce developments
- Information on the current social prescribing service

Witness evidence – the addition of the following

- Interface Community Services (e.g. practice based mental health, MSK)
- Age UK (providers of care navigator social prescribing service)

The Chair thanked Tony Hoolaghan, Rebecca Kingsnorth, Imogen Bloor and Ian Sandford for attending

126 WORK PROGRAMME 2018/19 (ITEM NO. 14) RESOLVED:

That the report be noted

MEETING CLOSED AT 10.20 P.M.

Chair